TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 9th January 2014 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 
PRESENT:  Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, Alan Hooley, Ann Loader, Pam Trenchard, Roger Triggol and Mike Woodey.
In attendance:  Mr Lyndon Watkins [North Somerset Council (NSC)], Vena Prater (Clerk)
01/14
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Jane Brock, David Franks and Mike Perrott.
02/14
MINUTES of the meeting held on 12th December 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record. 
03/14
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 

(a)  
TELEPHONE BOXES:  A reply was awaited from English Phone Boxes concerning a replacement roof sign and general maintenance.  Following the refurbishment a decision would be made on how the boxes might be used for the benefit of the village.

(b)
DEFIBRILLATOR:  Training had been arranged for 18th January at 2.30 p.m., 31st January at 7.30 p.m. and 15th February at 10.30 a.m.  

The indicator sign was not suitable for fixing to a pole and the Clerk was in touch with AED Locator regarding an alternative.
04/14
HIGHWAY MATTERS
(a) CAUSEWAY
No reply had been received from NSC regarding the provision of ‘soft verge’ signs.  It was noted that another car had gone into the rhyne. 

As requested, a salt bin had been ordered for the Monkey Bridge.

(b) PUBLIC FOOTPATHS

Golden Acres: The Clerk was asked to contact the owners of Golden Acres regarding closure of the access over the Christmas period.  She would also ask about progress on diverting the footpath around the perimeter of the site so that it would be independent of the nursery site.
Old Lane:  The Clerk would contact the footpaths officer regarding a fallen tree.

(c) FOOTPATH MAINTENANCE
Estimates had been received from All Seasons Garden Maintenance for clearing overgrowth from the two footpaths at either end of the Garden Park wide verge in the sums of £160 and £50.  It was agreed that the estimates be accepted and the work put in hand.
The Council recorded its thanks to All Seasons Garden Maintenance for the excellent work in clearing the footpath towards the golf course.  The Clerk would arrange for weed killer to be applied to this path in the spring.

(d) SCHOOL TRAFFIC
The Clerk had contacted David Seccombe, who would be raising the various issues with the PCSO and the Beat Manager.  The Clerk also reported that Cllr Nigel Ashton would be attending a meeting with interested parties on the 16th January and would report back to the Council.  
(e)
VILLAGE HALL
Exit on to B3130: The Chairman had been present at a site meeting with  Western Power (instigated by the Hall Management Committee) concerning the possible relocation of a pole in order to improve visibility to the west of the exit.  The engineer had indicated that it was highly unlikely (and indeed impractical) that the pole would be moved.  Therefore it had been suggested that removal of the large conifer and reducing the height of one fence panel would improve the visibility.  The Council noted that there was no known history of accidents at this spot and considered the relocating of the pole to be excessive; however, and if the suggestion received support from the Hall Management Committee, the Council was content for the tree and part of the fence to be removed. 
 
Rear Car Park:  Discussion moved to the excess water running off the rear car park onto the road but it was recognised that little would be achieved without substantial drainage works.  It was agreed that the matter should lie on the table until the effect of the field works was known, when, if there was no improvement, the matter would be referred to the Hall Management Committee.

(e) INCIDENTS

The Chairman referred to two significant incidents on Tickenham Hill.  A large horse chestnut tree had fallen, bringing down part of a wall and power and telephone lines.  A car had collided with a wall, resulting in a major response from various rescue services.
(f) SUMMERHOUSE

No information had been received on reducing the height of lleylandii trees.  

Concern was expressed at the state of the road, which had numerous deep potholes.  It was understood that work was included in a future programme but, being a cul de sac, it was not seen a priority by the Highways Authority.  
05/14
PLANNING MATTERS

(a) NEW APPLICATIONS
No new applications had been received.
(b) UP-DATES:

13/P/2058/TPO:  Beechwood, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Tree works.  Fell cherry and spruce.  Approved


13/P/2059/F: 98 Clevedon Road:  Variation of conditions: to change roof material from double romans to slate tiles.   Approved


13/P/2100/F:  Hatchintan:  Variation to number of residential caravans.  Refused
13/P/2109/F: Village Hall:  Extension to provide new toilets and store.  Approved

(c)
ENFORCEMENT CASES

Enforcement cases included:

Golden Acres (entrance gates and running another business)

Landside (change of use and siting of residential caravan)

225 Clevedon Road (unauthorised extension to garage)

06/14
FINANCIAL MATTERS
(a) PAYMENTS

The following were approved for payment:


Clerk’s salary December
£174.82


Clerk’s expenses December
£8.15


HMRC
£43.60



All Seasons footpath works
£370.00
(b) DRAFT BUDGET 2014/15

A draft budget for the coming year had been previously circulated: this showed a suggested increase in precept of 1% to £6,732.66.  The Clerk explained that whereas Council Tax Support Grants had previously been paid to individuals, they were now subsumed into NSC’s overall Revenue Grant.  In 2014/15 such grants for Tickenham would represent £243.26 of the precept.  Under ‘audit fees’ it was noted that the large sum of money held for the Jean Burrows Fund had unavoidably affected the level of the audit fee.  It was reported by Cllr Ann Loader that the letting fees for the Village Hall would be increased next year: the budget figure for Council meetings would therefore need to be increased accordingly.  The Clerk would also look into the question of insurance for the defibrillator. With these two possible adjustments the budget as submitted was approved.
(c) REQUESTS FOR FINANCIAL SUPPORT
Nailsea Disability Initiative:  It was agreed to make a grant of £50.

Victim Support:  It was understood that this organisation was supported by Tickenham Neighbourhood Watch and therefore the Council declined to make a grant.

07/14
VILLAGE FIELD

Cllr Alan Hooley reported that due to the adverse weather the contractor had been unable to complete the work but hoped to return next week.  In answer to a question, he said that the west side of the new raised area had been pulled back from the hedge as far as was possible.

08/14
CORRESPONDENCE

Bristol Airport newsletter

Tickenham School newsletters 

09/14
REGISTRATION OF VILLAGE ASSETS

In response to a point raised by Cllr Mike Woodey, the Council thought it prudent to consider which village properties might be registered as ‘assets’: the Council would then be notified of any plans to sell or otherwise develop such properties.  The public house and the school were possible subjects for registration.  Lyndon Watkins offered to obtain information on the procedure involved.
10/14
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  

2014:  13th February, 13th March, 10th April (Annual. Parish Meeting), 8th May (Annual Meeting of the Council), 12th June, 10th July, [14th August], 11th September, 9th October, 13th November, 11th December.
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